
 
  

5:30 – Swearing in of New 
Selectmen/Selection of New Board of 
Selectmen, Chairman and Vice Chairman. 

 
1. Town Administrator opens the meeting of 

March 26, 2018 and conducts the 
swearing in of recently re-elected Board 
Member, Gary Daniels and newly elected 
Board Member Paul Dargie. 

2. Swearing in of Selectman Gary Daniels by 
Joan Dargie, Town Clerk. 

3. Swearing in of Selectman Paul Dargie, by 
Joan Dargie, own Clerk. 

4. Town Administrator asks for nominations 
for Chairman.  

5. New Chairman conducts the remaining 
meeting.  
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5:35 - Proclamation to declare August 7th as Purple Heart Day in Milford NH.
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Town of Milford 
CONSERVATION COMMISSION 
 (603) 249-0628  
conservation@milford.nh.gov 
 
INTEROFFICE MEMORANDUM 
 

 
 
 
March 13, 2018 
 
TO:  Board of Selectmen 
 
SUBJECT:  Renewal of Member Andy Hughes 
 
 Mr. Andy Hughes requests that the BOS renew his membership on the Conservation 
Commission. 
 
 Andy has served on the Conservation Commission for several years; the last one as chair.  
His interest in the natural world has guided his efforts to familiarize himself with the rich diversity of 
our town’s natural resources and how to care and manage them.  His critical thinking has been 
crucial in our deliberations as we work to permanently protect town lands and wisely manage our 
natural resources. 
 
 We recommend that the Board of Selectmen renew Andy’s term of service to the Town and 
the Conservation Commission. 
 
Respectfully, 

Chris Costantino, coordinator 
for the Milford Conservation Commission 
 

mailto:conservation@milford.nh.gov
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4. a) 1) Request for Approval to Re-appoint Andy Hughes and David Bosquet as Full Members, and Chris Costantino as an alternate member of the Conservation Commission. 



Town of Milford 
CONSERVATION COMMISSION 
 (603) 249-0628  
conservation@milford.nh.gov 
 
INTEROFFICE MEMORANDUM 
 

 
 
 
March 13, 2018 
 
TO:  Board of Selectmen 
 
SUBJECT:  Renewal of Member David Bosquet 
 
 Mr. David Bosquet requests that the BOS renew his membership on the Conservation 
Commission. 
 
 David has served on the Conservation Commission for a year and a half.  His interest in the 
natural world has guided his efforts to familiarize himself with the rich diversity of our town’s natural 
resources and how to care and manage them.  His well-considered questions have been important 
to our deliberations as we work to permanently protect town lands and wisely manage our natural 
resources. 
 
 We recommend that the Board of Selectmen renew David’s term of service to the Town and 
the Conservation Commission. 
 
Respectfully, 

Chris Costantino, coordinator 
for the Milford Conservation Commission 
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Town of Milford 
CONSERVATION COMMISSION 
 (603) 249-0628  
conservation@milford.nh.gov 
 
INTEROFFICE MEMORANDUM 
 

 
 
 
March 13, 2018 
 
TO:  Board of Selectmen 
 
SUBJECT:  Renewal of Alternate Member Chris Costantino 
 
 Ms. Chris Costantino requests that the BOS renew her membership on the Conservation 
Commission. 
 
 Chris has served on the Conservation Commission for several years.  Her interest in the 
natural world has guided her efforts to familiarize herself with the rich diversity of our town’s natural 
resources and how to care and manage them.  Her critical thinking has been important in our 
deliberations as we work to permanently protect town lands and wisely manage our natural 
resources. 
 
 We recommend that the Board of Selectmen renew Chris’ term of service to the Town and 
the Conservation Commission. 
 
Respectfully, 

Andy Hughes, Chair 
 Milford Conservation Commission 
 

mailto:conservation@milford.nh.gov


To: Board of Selectman 

CC: Mark Bender, Town Administatror 

From: Claudia Lemaire, Milford Parks & Recreation Commission 
Chairman 

Date: March 7, 2018 

Subject: Milford Parks & Recreation Commission Board re-
appointments 

 

  

On behalf of the Milford Parks & Recreation Commission Board, I 
am requesting the Board of Selectman consider the following re-
appointments. 

Patricia Kunselman as a full member, with a term expiring March 
2021. 

Liz Snell as a full member, with a term expiring March 2021. 

Heather Romeri as an alternate member, with a term expiring 
March 2021. 

 

Thank you for your consideration. 
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4. a) 2) Request for Approval to Re-appoint Patricia Kunselman
and Liz Snell as Full Members, and Heather Romeri as an alternate member of the Recreation Commission. 
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4. a) 3) Request for Approval of Annual Parade Permits: Memorial Day, Labor Day
and Veterans Day.
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4. a) 4) Request for Approval of NH DRA Form MS-232 (formerly MS-2) "Report of Appropriations Actually Voted".
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4. a) 5) Request for Approval of Gravel Tax Levy, Map 50-4 Lot 4.
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4. a) 6) Request for Approval to Re-appoint Tim Finan and Jacob LaFontaine as Full-members and Veeral Bharucha as an alternate member to the Planning Board.
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4. a) 7) Request for Approval to use a Town Owned Municipal Parking Lot for a Children’s Bicycle Safety Bike Rodeo



Board of Selectmen 
Info. At a Glance 

2018 – 2019 
 

Contact Information 
 

Kevin Federico   146 Westchester Drive   kfederico@milford.nh.gov 
Gary Daniels    127 Whitten Road    gdamiels@milford.nh.gov 
Mike Putnam    50 Knight Street    mputnam@milford.nh.gov 
Laura Dudziak   10 Millbrook Drive    ldudziak@milford.nh.gov 
Paul Dargie     136 Prospect Street    pdargie@milford.nh.gov 
 

Meeting Calendar 
 ______________________________________________________________ 
  January   8 & 22 & 29* 2018 
 ------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
  February   12 & 26   2018 
 ------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
  March   12 & 26   2018 
 ------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
  April   9 & 23 & 30* 2018 
 ------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
  May   14 & 29**   2018 
 ------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
  June   11 & 25   2018 
 ------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
  July   9 & 23 & 30* 2018 
 ------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
  August  13 & 27   2018 
 ------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
  September  10 & 24   2018 
 ------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
  October  8 & 22 & 29* 2018 
 ------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
  November   12 & 26   2018 
 ------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
  December  10 & 24 & 31* 2018 
 ------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
  January  14 & 28   2019 
 ------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
  February  11 & 25   2019 
 ------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------- 
  

* 5th Monday Public Forum (7:00 pm) 
**    Tuesday Meeting (Due to Monday Holiday) 
 

Suggestions: Having a meeting on December 17th and cancelling the December 24th Christmas Eve 
meeting. Having a meeting on January 7th and cancelling the December 31st 5th Monday Forum. This 
would insure that we have plenty of time for warrant articles before the Budget and Bond Hearing on 
January 14th.    

mailto:kfederico@milford.nh.gov
mailto:gdamiels@milford.nh.gov
mailto:mputnam@milford.nh.gov
mailto:ldudziak@milford.nh.gov
mailto:pdargie@milford.nh.gov
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4. b) 1) Request for Input & Approval of 2018 - 2019 Board of Selectmen
Meeting Schedule (draft calendar).



 

(Page 1 of 1) 

 
 
 
 BOS Representatives on 2018 - 2019 Committees, Commissions, Boards, & Organizations 
 
• Conservation Commission (2nd Thursday, 7:00 p.m., Town Hall, BOS Room) - Selectman Dudziak 

• DO-IT/MIT  (2nd Friday, 11:30 a.m., Police Facility, Community Room) - Selectman Putnam 

• Economic Development Advisory Committee (Varied) – Selectman Fougere 

• Granite Town Media (Formerly PEG Access) Advisory Committee (3rd Thursday, 6:00 p.m., Library) - 
Selectman Federico 

• Heritage Commission  (2nd Wednesday, 7:00 p.m., Library) – Selectman Daniels 

• Joint Loss Management Committee (quarterly, 2nd Tuesday (Jan., April, July, and Oct.), 9:00 a.m., Police 
Facility, Community Room) - Selectman Putnam 

• Library Trustees (3rd Tuesday, 7:00 p.m., Library) – Selectman Dudziak 

• NHMA (Varied) – Bender 

• MACC Base (2nd Wednesday, 6:00 p.m., Town Hall, MACC Base Offices) - Selectman Putnam 

• Planning Board (1st & 4th Tuesdays, 6:30 p.m., Town Hall, BOS Room) - Selectman Federico, Alt. Fougere 

• Recreation Commission (1st Wednesday, 7:00 p.m., Town Hall, BOS Room) – Selectman Fougere 

• Recycling/Solid Waste Committee (3rd. Tuesday, 6:30 p.m. – Selectman Daniels 

• Tax Increment Finance District (Varied) - Selectman Fougere 

• Traffic Safety Committee    (Varied as items are sent for consideration, Police Facility, Community Room, 
19 Garden Street) - Selectman Daniels 

• Zoning Board of Appeals (1st & 3rd Thursdays, 7:00 p.m., Town Hall, BOS Room) – Selectman Dudziak 

• Manifest Sign Off (available Thursdays after 4:30 pm through Mondays before 7:00 am) – Selectmen 
Federico & Selectmen Putnam (Alternate) 

• Payroll Sign Off  (available every other week Wednesdays after 3:00 pm through Thursdays before 9:00 
am) – Selectmen Federico & Selectman Putnam (Alternate) 
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4. b) 2) Request for Update to Board of Selectmen's Representatives Listing 
2018 - 2019 Boards, Commissions, etc. (draft listing).



Town Status Report – March 26, 2018 

Election 2018 – Thank you to voters for your approving the Operating Budget, Fire 
Station and the other Warrant Articles! Your support is recognized and appreciated. 

Hitchiner Manufacturing – The Hitchiner Board of Directors met on March 15, 2018 to 
decide on a future manufacturing plant. Site locations were Milford, NH and a city in 
Tennessee. I received a call from Mark Damien, Hitchiner President and COO, early that 
afternoon to advise that they had selected Milford. This represents an investment of over 
$45 million dollars in facility and equipment, the addition of 80 jobs and great news for 
our community. The State of NH and Town of Milford worked closely with Hitchiner to 
present a case to build here.  Voter approval of Warrant Article 23 granting industrial 
development tax relief played into the decision to stay. This will have long-term 
advantages to our community and we should thank the owners and executives at 
Hitchiner Manufacturing for this investment. Construction should start in June or July. 

DPW Equipment – Director Riendeau and I wanted to address the Board about a backhoe 
and the voter approved sidewalk plow.  

During prior board and CIP meetings we discussed using some of the additional highway 
block grant funds from SB 38 to purchase a backhoe. SB 38 funds “can be used for 
equipment necessary and totally dedicated to maintenance of local highways”.  We 
received $278,331 from SB 38 in 2017 and expended $68,676 for paving projects on 
McGettigan Road and Scarborough Lane, leaving a balance of $209,655. The backhoe 
would cost $110,000. The backhoe currently used by Public Works is inadequate for 
highway use and would be moved to the Transfer Station to replace a backhoe that has 
required significant maintenance over the past few years. The Transfer Station machine 
will be used as a trade in for a new backhoe. You will recall that voters rejected this 
purchase by a narrow margin 844 to 925 in 2017. Rick is available to field questions about 
the backhoe and its use. Staff supports the purchase of the machine using SB 38 funds and 
requests authorization to purchase from the selectmen.  

Voters approved the purchase of an additional sidewalk plow. Specific machines were 
discussed during Budget Advisory Committee and Selectmen meetings leading up to the 
vote. Staff has a preference for a new plow, but will be very happy with either machine. 
Some individuals expressed strong feelings about the plows, so we wanted to give the 
Board a brief presentation of both machines to see if the Selectmen had a preference and 
wanted to provide guidance on the purchase or defer to staff to make the decision.   
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5. Town Status Report
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5. Town Status - DPW Equipment

















DRAFT 1 
MINUTES OF THE MILFORD BOARD OF SELECTMEN MEETING 2 

March 12, 2018 3 
 4 
PRESENT: Mark Fougere, Chairman  5 

Kevin Federico, Vice Chairman 6 
  Gary Daniels, Member   7 

Mike Putnam, Member   8 
Laura Dudziak, Member   9 
Mark Bender, Town Administrator 10 
Tina Philbrick, Recording Secretary 11 
Mitchell Hemmer, Videographer 12 

 13 
 1.  CALL TO ORDER, BOARD OF SELECTMEN INTRODUCTIONS & PUBLIC SPEAKING 14 
INSTRUCTIONS:  Chairman Fougere called the public meeting to order at 5:30 p.m., introduced Board mem-15 
bers and then led the audience in the Pledge of Allegiance.  Chairman Fougere indicated that those people in the 16 
audience who want to speak or add to the discussion should please use a microphone in order to be heard on the 17 
PEG Access live broadcast.  Chairman Fougere reminded the viewers that we will be voting tomorrow at the 18 
Milford Middle School, 33 Osgood Road, from 6:00 am until 8:00 pm.  19 
 20 
2. APPOINTMENTS: (Approximate times)  21 
5:30 p.m. – 1st Public Hearing to adopt a new chapter of the Milford Municipal Code, entitled Title 5 22 
Health & Safety, Chapter 5:33 Fletcher Paint Superfund Groundwater Management Zone pursuant of 23 
NH RSA 147:1. 24 
This has to do with the ground water contamination on two sites, Keyes and Cottage Street and is being directed 25 
by the US EPA and NH DES. Chairman Fougere opened the 2nd public hearing and asked if there were any 26 
comments.   27 
John Frank, property owner of 57 Elm Street felt that the town should have sent him this information faster than 28 
1 week prior the first hearing so he wouldn’t be taking up the Boards time now.  He asked who generated the 29 
map that he received in the mail, and who drew in the areas that are in the zone. Lincoln Daley, Community De-30 
velopment Director said that the EPA and DES officials identified the properties around the Fletcher site area 31 
and generated the map. John said that he doesn’t remember anyone coming onto his property and asked how 32 
was it determined that his property was impacted. Lincoln said that properties were determined by the flow of 33 
water around the Fletcher site.  John said that he’s above the site, does water flow uphill.  Lincoln said it was the 34 
actual ground water. John asked if they drilled wells.  Lincoln said no. John noted again that he received a one 35 
week notice before this hearing which was more notice than he received when his tenants were disrupted for a 36 
year by the drilling that went on.  He didn’t get any notice for that. The drilling caused cracking in his drywall, 37 
if he had known the drilling as going to happen he would have taken before and after pictures of the drywall.  38 
He talked to an attorney who said that he didn’t have a case without before pictures. There has been no commu-39 
nication about this whole process from the town and he’s frustrated.  40 
 41 
Administrator Bender asked John where his property was.  John said that it’s next to the Funeral home.  He also 42 
noted that the generated map shows his property encroaching onto the abutter. Chairman Fougere said that it 43 
was most likely taken from the GIS system, from an aero photo which is not surveyed information. John said 44 
that in looking at the notification of proposed, the town is proposing to fulfill the requirement for institutional 45 
control, he asked what that meant. Lincoln said that it’s a mechanism that provides the town an opportunity to 46 
regulate use of ground water via well or any other source of ground water other than municipal services. John 47 
asked if he had a rain collection system on his property would he need to come to the town. Lincoln said no, 48 
only if it were from the ground water source. John said that the actual ground water management zone says to 49 
prevent the use of ground water, he asked if the ground water meant well, what does it mean. Chairman Fougere 50 
said that it’s the water that is under your property. This will restrict people in this zone from using wells on their 51 
property for public use.  We are being told to do this by the state and EPA because of the contamination at the 52 
Fletcher site near his property and upstream from him. John asked if upstream included O.K. Tool.  Chairman 53 
Fougere said no.  Cottage Street had contamination of PCPs which was upstream from John’s property.  The 54 
state and EPA are concerned that if someone were to drill a well, or use a well that they currently have, and 55 
drink from it, they could be drinking contaminated ground water. The entrance to Keyes and the area on Cottage 56 
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8. Approval of Final Minutes - March 12, 2018
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 2 

Street has been cleaned up and the end result is not let anyone use the ground water. We had a town well at 1 
Keyes field that was closed in the 80’s and we can’t use anymore, it’s been decommissioned.  If you need more 2 
information and want to make an appointment with Lincoln, and if we are allowed to, we can table this.  We are 3 
just following procedure being dictated by others. We can table it tonight and deal with it in a couple of weeks. 4 
John said that he would like that.  5 
 6 
Administrator Bender asked John if he had a well on his property.  John said not that he’s aware of. Administra-7 
tor Bender said that if he didn’t have a well there wouldn’t be any likelihood that he would be using any ground 8 
water from the sub surface.  John said he understands that, but he might eventually want to sell the property and 9 
there are things in the letter he received about annual reviews, property transfers, and to provide notice of ordi-10 
nances to new property owners, there will also be forms to fill out if you want to sell your property. To spring 11 
this on the property owners isn’t right, especially after having never notifying him that the EPA was going to be 12 
drilling deeply, waking up his tenants for a year, and damaging his property. Administrator Bender said that he 13 
would have brought the EPA representatives in to see Johns building when they were on site, had John let them 14 
know that there was a problem.  15 
 16 
Selectman Putnam recalls several public meeting about this process. Chairman Fougere said yes.  John asked if 17 
they sent certified notifications about the meetings to the abutters, because he doesn’t remember receiving any-18 
thing. Selectmen Putnam said it was advertised and the EPA was in charge, he doesn’t know if they sent out cer-19 
tified letters. Administrator Bender said the US-EPA and NH-DES both went door to door talking to residents 20 
and trying to contact as many home owners as they could when this first started. We noticed this as public meet-21 
ings and hearings well before any of the work was done.  A few property owners contacted him and we resolved 22 
the issues with both the EPA and contractor. We wish you would have told us about it. John said that in his 20 23 
year history of owning property in Milford he has never received satisfaction from Building & Planning, Zoning 24 
or Assessing so he has given up.  25 
 26 
Lincoln said that the minimum is two public hearings but the Board can extend if needed.  Selectmen Daniels 27 
moved to table the public hearing.  Selectmen Putnam seconded. All were in favor.  The motion passed 5/0. 28 
Chairman Fougere said that the motion will be tabled until the next meeting.  Chairman Fougere closed the pub-29 
lic hearing and thanked John for coming in.   30 
 31 
5:35 p.m. – Request for Approval of Veterans Tax Credit (16), Tax Credit for Service Connected Total 32 
Disability (2), and All Veterans Tax Credit (6).  33 
Veterans Tax Credit (16) RSA 72:28 2018 34 
Town Assessor Marti Noel recommended that the 16 Standard Veterans Tax Credit applications be approved. 35 
They are for $300 dollars each and all applicants qualified for the credit.  36 
Selectman Daniels made a motion to approve the Veterans Tax Credit. Selectman Putnam seconded. All were in 37 
favor.  The motion passed 5/0. 38 
 39 
Tax Credit for Service Connected Total Disability (2) RSA 72:35 2018 40 
Town Assessor Marti Noel recommended that the 2 Service Connected Total Disability Tax Credit be approved. 41 
The application includes a letter from the Veterans Affairs stating that the applicant has a total and permanent 42 
disability. This is a $1,400 credit. Selectman Daniels made a motion to approve the Service Connected Total 43 
Disability Tax Credit. Selectman Putnam seconded.  All were in favor.  The motion passed 5/0.  44 
 45 
All Veterans Tax Credit RSA 72:28-b 46 
Town Assessor Marti Noel recommended that the All Veterans Tax Credit be approved. This was a warrant arti-47 
cle approved in 2017. Selectman Daniels made a motion to approve the All Veterans Tax Credit. Selectman 48 
Putnam seconded.  All were in favor.  The motion passed 5/0.  49 
 50 
5:40 p.m. – Request for Approval of Land Use Change Tax 3 Parcels in the Autumn Oaks Subdivision 51 
Map 45 Lots 3-6, 3-7, and 3-8. Town Assessor Marti Noel said that the above parcels no longer qualify for 52 
Current Use, and accordingly the Land Use Change Tax Warrants are being submitted.  These lots have been 53 
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issued building permits and construction has been started.  A single developer owns all parcels, and is the party 1 
responsible for payment of the warrant.  She recommends the Board approve them. Selectman Putnam made a 2 
motion to approve the Land Use Change Tax. Selectman Daniels seconded.  All were in favor.  The motion 3 
passed 5/0.  Chairman Fougere thanked Marti for coming in.   4 
  5 
3.  PUBLIC COMMENTS.  (Items not on the agenda).   6 
Chairman Fougere asked if there was anyone in the audience who would like to speak about any items not on 7 
the agenda. Marcy Mason and Chris Labonte of 45 Marcy’s Way want clarification on the maintenance of the 8 
class 6 section of Perry Road. They previously met with the Town Administrator and have not come to an 9 
agreement. Marcy’s first concern is safety, she is worried about the road being maintained in a condition which 10 
emergency services can get to her house. She also has concerns with the sharing of the maintenance that’s been 11 
proposed.  She would like to know where the liability falls and how do they draw that line? She doesn’t feel that 12 
the maintenance can be shared.  She doesn’t feel that you can say that someone can take care of it for 12 hours a 13 
day, and someone else can take care of it for the other 12 hours a day.  14 
 15 
Selectman Dudziak asked Marcy what she was proposing. Marcy said that because NorthEast’s contract said 16 
that they will maintain the road, that they maintain the road.  Selectman Dudziak asked if she meant entirely as 17 
in 24/7 with respect to plowing and everything.   Marcy said correct. Selectman Putnam asked what contract.  18 
Administrator Bender said the operator agreement for the gravel removal. Chris said that in the town’s agree-19 
ment, it states that they will maintain the road. If you go back to their proposal, or what NorthEast actually sent 20 
in, it states that NorthEast will maintain the access roads and class 6 road. He feels that they did due diligence as 21 
far as citizens.  They have been to every venue that the town had from the conception of the gravel operation to 22 
the pre bid tour of the gravel operation.  They have been completely consistent from day one as far as the road 23 
agreement and who was going to maintain the road. For a lot of the meetings, the answer we received was 24 
“don’t worry, it will be taken care of”.  He calls it live and learn. Nothing was ever put in writing of what would 25 
be taken care of. When we received our permit, we were told that we hold the liability as far as if an ambulance 26 
can’t make it to their house and we accepted that. He also pointed out that when they received their permit, it 27 
was a gated road. When they opened the gate up, and he wasn’t saying no one could go out there, he is just say-28 
ing that they maintained Perry Road up to Marcy’s way.  They understand that NorthEast or whoever is never 29 
going to do the maintenance on Marcy’s Way. We are not trying to ditch the maintenance of Perry Road; our 30 
problem is that there isn’t one place in the agreement between the Town and NorthEast Sand and Gravel that 31 
says that they will maintain it 12 hours a day, 5 days a week. He was told in the beginning that NorthEast would 32 
maintain it and at the contract the maintenance would revert back to them as residents.  33 
 34 
Selectman Dudziak asked if Chris was talking about the 2016 agreement.  Chris said yes.  Selectman Dudziak 35 
said that she agrees that it’s vague and shouldn’t have been left at just perform the maintenance.  Chris said in 36 
all of the meeting minutes with Planning Board, Conservation Commission and Board of Selectmen, we have 37 
been consistent asking for the same thing from the beginning. We maintain the road for his 7,000 pound and 38 
Marcy’s 6,000 pound truck to be able to drive up that road. He doesn’t feel the need to maintain the road for 50, 39 
100,000 pound trips a day from NorthEast.  Selectman Dudziak clarified that NorthEast is maintaining the road 40 
Monday through Friday from 6 am until 7 pm, and they are making sure that it’s passable every night before 41 
they leave. She asked if he was expecting that, if there was a snow storm on a Saturday and they have already 42 
made sure that the road was passable, NorthEast should come back and take care of it, come back and plow. 43 
Chris asked if he could finish one more question.  He specifically asked the question at these meetings, “will it 44 
include the snow plowing” and the answer was yes. Selectman Dudziak said that she was just clarifying because 45 
she wasn’t here last year. Chris said it never states anywhere that you guys were going to maintain things 6 to 6. 46 
Your hours of operation in the pit are 6 to 6. NorthEast is not limited, they can work 24 hours a day on a class 6 47 
road.   48 
 49 
Administrator Bender said that he disagrees.  In the agreement that Chris has, on page 3, item III-5 Hours of 50 
Operation.  The hours of operation shall be limited to 6 am to 7 pm, Monday through Friday. The hours of 6 am 51 
to 7 pm shall be limited to truck loading only.  Saturday and Sunday work isn’t allowed. Chris said that what 52 
Administrator just said was in their contract.  Administrator Bender it’s in the agreement. Chris said correct, for 53 
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the pit. Administrator Bender started to speak and Chris asked him to listen because he listened to him.  Chris 1 
said that if you read the contract it said that they will maintain the class 6 portion of the road.  You can’t put 2 
travel time on a class 6 road, can you? Chairman Fougere said that Chris is talking about 2 separate things. He 3 
doesn’t know where this is going to go tonight but you have already met with Mark and had numerous discus-4 
sions. He would like to see the concerns put in writing, specifically what they are.  You sat in a meeting with 5 
NorthEast, Mark has reached out to you on a number of occasions, “do you have any comments, any issues”, put 6 
them in writing so that we can digest them and go over it.  The road is passable, if you have liability concerns or 7 
specific questions about that, we may have to get an attorney involved. NorthEast is operating on certain hours, 8 
if it snows on Saturday night, if NorthEast was never there, you have to plow your road to get out, and that’s 9 
your responsibility.  The devil is in the details and he can’t believe that three parties can’t sit down and work out 10 
the details; it doesn’t not include, you not doing anything. Chris said how come at all of the meetings he attend-11 
ed he was told not to worry about it, during the time that the contractor is there; they will take care of it. Chair-12 
man Fougere said they are going to take care of it, when they are operating. Your impression is that you don’t 13 
need to do anything and that isn’t the case.  If you put your liability question and any other questions you have 14 
in writing and we can go through it. Marcy said that her concern, using today as an example, is that it is sup-15 
posed to start snowing at 3:00 am and who knows how the snow is going to accumulate.  NorthEast comes in at 16 
6:00 am, who is responsible. Do we leave it until NorthEast gets there, or does it have to be ready and plowed 17 
when NorthEast gets there? She understands that this doesn’t happen all the time, but it has happened a few 18 
times in the past three weeks. She feels like it’s hard to draw that line as to where the liability falls and that is 19 
why they are here today.  If you would like her to put that in writing then she will.  Chairman Fougere said add 20 
that and anything else that you have concerns about to nail down the details. To him, NorthEast is responsible 21 
from 6 to 6 or whatever their hours are. Outside of that, it should be crystal clear so that they know and you 22 
know. Marcy said that in playing devil’s advocate, she feels that it is crystal clear; it says that they are going to 23 
maintain it. She said that Administrator Bender told them that this wasn’t the intent of this, but the fact is, that is 24 
what it says.  25 
 26 
Administrator Bender said that it does say that they will maintain the road to the satisfaction of the town. He 27 
believes that they have done that.  They are bringing additional material in to build up the road so that it will be 28 
in much better shape than it was.  Chris said that may be their plan, but if you go back to this contract and read 29 
it, he believes it was executed in June of 2016, show him the maintenance that they did in the winter of 2016 and 30 
2017.  Chairman Fougere asked how many yards of gravel did they take out then. Administrator Bender said 31 
that they weren’t hauling gravel at that time. Chris said that never once did they say once they start hauling out 32 
gravel, it says upon execution of this contract.  33 
 34 
Lincoln Daley, Community Development Director said that part of Chris’s Planning Board approval for his lot 35 
was for him to maintain the class 6 road. You are obligated under that approval to maintain Marcy’s road and 36 
also Perry Road under that agreement with the town for approval for your lots. This operation does not circum-37 
vent that, you are still responsible for the core maintenance of the road for safe passage to your own property. 38 
Marcy said that was the opposite of what they were told. Lincoln said no, it was not. Marcy said they would put 39 
their concerns in writing.   40 
 41 
Bob Labonte, Chris’s dad said that you people, (pointing to the Board), are just manipulating this because it’s 42 
not going your way. He and Chris have taken care of the road all these years.  NorthEast hasn’t put a shovel full 43 
on Perry Road. It all goes on their section.  You keep saying that they are bringing in material to Perry Road, no 44 
they are not.  Chairman Fougere said that they haven’t yet.  Bob said that they are doing their road at the T to the 45 
left and they have no intention of doing Perry Road before the T. Administrator Bender asked how Bob knew 46 
this. Bob said that he talked to someone. He is getting disgusted with not all the Board, just Chairman Fougere 47 
and Administrator Bender (he pointed his finger at them); he said that they are just throwing it all under the car-48 
pet.  Chairman Fougere said absolutely not. Bob said yes they are!  Chairman Fougere said that he’s sorry to 49 
disagree with him. He is trying to do what’s fair to everyone.  50 
 51 
Administrator Bender said that he would be happy to review this with them again. He’s asked them many times 52 
what their issues and concerns were and he doesn’t believe that he’s had a response. Bob and Marcy started to 53 
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interrupt and Administrator Bender said he wasn’t finished yet. He said that he would encourage them to go 1 
back and look at the deed documents as they were drafted when they applied for their building permit. This is 2 
still legally binding, the same as the contract is legally binding. Chris said the intent of the document which was 3 
prior to the Town Administrator and Lincoln, back when Bill Parker was here, when the agreement was drawn 4 
up, was that we will maintain the road until anything else gets done out there. He said once again, (at this point 5 
Administrator Bender started to speak and Chris said that it was his turn and told him to be quiet). He said that 6 
his agreement basically lacks the same thing that NorthEast is saying.  NorthEast is saying that they can’t main-7 
tain the road 24 hours a day, according to their contract they say that will abide by those agreements upon exe-8 
cution of the contract. Administrator Bender said that he was correct.  Chris said that what he was told back 9 
when they received the permit that they had to maintain the road.  We have no problem maintaining the road. 10 
He’s made it vocal many times that he isn’t opposed to the gravel operation. How about you send them to Whit-11 
ten Road, we will take 100% of the maintenance back on Perry Road. We are not looking to dump the mainte-12 
nance. He is not looking to maintain a road for 50 or 100 loads of gravel a day. He asked Administrator Bender 13 
“where does the mentality come that you can even put this on a citizen”? You keep going on the intent of the 14 
agreement.  The intent of my agreement was to maintain the road for our access.  Does the Board agree that that 15 
makes the most sense that it was for their access and emergency services.  Selectmen Dudziak said that it’s still 16 
a public road and it was always foreseeable that there could be a type of operation out there and she thinks that 17 
they are going to maintain it. If they damage it, they are going to have to make it passable to emergency ser-18 
vices.  Chris said that if he takes his personal plow on the road, they leave ruts and he wrecks his plow, who 19 
does the liability go to, the damaged equipment.  This is what he means by shared maintenance. Selectman 20 
Dudziak said that would be an issue and he would have to talk to NorthEast about. Again, she reiterated, they 21 
have to insure that that road is passable at the end of each day that they work. Chris said that there isn’t anything 22 
in the agreement about shared maintenance.  23 

Selectman Federico said that he’s listened to both sides of this for a while now and he thinks what this comes 24 
down to is an open communication between Chris and the gravel operators.  At any point in time the road needs 25 
to be passable by emergency vehicles and even Chris’s truck. In his opinion at the end of every day, they need to 26 
drive that road and make sure that it’s passable so that if a snowstorm does come up at Saturday at 2 am Chris 27 
isn’t wrecking his plow on that road because they made sure that the Friday night before, the road was passable.  28 
Chris said that if you go with the theory of shared maintenance at 6 in the morning until 7 at night, we got more 29 
than 14 inches of snow last Thursday, before a NorthEast truck came in. Once again, where does the shared 30 
maintenance come in.  Selectmen Federico said that he would imagine it would start when they actually pull 31 
gravel out as opposed to what they are doing now. He would imagine that they would start at 7 because most 32 
operators start at that time.  Chris said that you assume, you imagine and you think, (he said that he didn’t think 33 
he was being degrading) but there is no consistency. He wants to know if it’s going to be cut and dry or are they 34 
just going to pull this one out of a hat today. Selectman Dudziak said that she doesn’t think anyone thinks that.  35 
Chris said that he doesn’t mean to be disrespectful.  Selectman Dudziak said that he comes across like that. 36 
Chris said he apologizes if comes across like that. Chris said that he thinks that everyone is seeing the same 37 
thing “well it doesn’t really say that, well it sort of implies that”, there is no consistency. 38 
 39 
Chairman Fougere said that was the purpose of having everything in writing and why we had the meeting with 40 
you and NorthEast. Chris interrupted and Chairman Fougere asked if he could finish talking because he didn’t 41 
want to talk over him.  It would be nice to sit down and if you still have questions after that meeting to get into 42 
specifics for those types of scenarios we can get them down in writing and work them out.  The towns dealings 43 
with Kevin have been very upfront and he can’t imagine that between Chris, Kevin and the Whites that they 44 
can’t come to an agreement that will satisfy Chris’s concerns and liability issues, as well as satisfy theirs. He 45 
thinks that Chris is a very reasonable person. Chris said that his concept is taking it one step at a time.  As far as 46 
the Whites, they don’t have an approval yet.  Chairman Fougere said its coming and you might as well bring 47 
them in.  Chris said that he didn’t have a problem going to the Whites.  Chairman Fougere said that he thought 48 
they had approval.  Chris said not yet, and to him there is no sense in bring them in at this point. Chris repeated 49 
that it’s still the same thing at the end of the day.  Chairman Fougere said that if NorthEast has made assurance 50 
to the Town as far as the maintenance of the road, upgrading it so it’s passable, and bringing in gravel.  If they 51 
don’t do that, then it becomes a problem.  52 
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 1 
Chris asked at what point are they going to start upgrading the road.  They haul in everyday for the last 3 ½ 2 
weeks consistently. So at what point would they start maintaining the road, nothing has been done. The answer I 3 
got from the Town Administrator was that they haven’t started hauling out yet, that is when the contract starts. It 4 
doesn’t make sense if you are already hauling in all the stuff.  His question to the Town Administrator was “then 5 
you must not have to agree to the AoT permit”, and the Administrator said “absolutely you do”.  I asked why 6 
and he said because they have started. You can’t start on one side and not have started on the other side. Select-7 
man Putnam asked if the road was in tough shape now?  Chris said that if you had a plow on your truck, he 8 
would suggest that you go plow it.  Selectmen Putnam said that he drove up there the other day and he didn’t see 9 
it as unreasonable.  It looked like a typical class 6 road. Selectman Dudziak started to say that she was out Sat-10 
urday and Chris interrupted her and told her to hold on.  He said he agrees if they were out Saturday but he has 11 
documentation of the whole road from almost every year. He has documentation every year when the Town, 12 
DPW laid down asphalt, compacting it, which he questioned how it worked.  He thought that Administrator 13 
Bender said that it wasn’t legal to have DPW out there maintaining a class 6 road, which they have been doing, 14 
Does that show statute, that they put work into it?  Where does that show?  I had the road graded, I had a crown 15 
on the road, and did you see puddles on the road when you guys went out there? Selectman Putnam said that he 16 
saw some washboard which is standard for a dirt road. Chris asked them to look at the difference between Mar-17 
cy’s Way and Perry Road. He asked if Selectman Putnam saw a difference between night and day on the two 18 
roads. Selectman Putnam said it wasn’t night and day but he did see a difference between Chris’s driveway and 19 
the class 6 road.  Chris said that his driveway is a class 6 road.  That road that you see is Marcy’s Way and it’s a 20 
class 6 road, it’s not his driveway.  He said when you come to the T and take a right, that’s a public road. 21 
Chairman Fougere said left and right. Chris said correct, but there is a distinct difference between the two. A lot 22 
of that came about after NorthEast started hauling in. They back dragged the road three times, when you back 23 
drag it with a loader with a 12 foot bucket, it takes the crown off the road and you now have a flat road.  How 24 
can this be put back on him to deal with this stuff?  He thinks it’s being put back on him because he has a busi-25 
ness and he has his own equipment.  26 
 27 
Administrator Bender said that Chris is assuming that and it isn’t the intent.  Chris stated to interrupt and Ad-28 
ministrator Bender asked if he could continue, and Chris told him “in one second” and continued interrupting. 29 
Chris said that he already met with the Town Administrator and he came here tonight to meet with the Board. 30 
Again, he said no disrespect, but he doesn’t feel that he can communicate with Administrator Bender which is 31 
why he is asking the Board for their help.  He met with NorthEast originally at the Conservation Meeting up-32 
stairs with the Planning Board.  He went up to Kevin and said here is the deal, and the answer he received from 33 
Kevin was that they were so happy that they only had one person to deal with instead of 50 houses in a row. 34 
Chris would be willing to do maintenance pound for pound. His 7,000 pound truck for each 100,000 pound for 35 
maintenance, it would be complete pennies on the dollar. He feels that is fair. Chairman Fougere thanked Chris 36 
for coming in.  37 
 38 
Bob said that if the town is rebuilding the road, why do they come in and just rebuild left of the T. They are not 39 
even touching the initial Perry Road.   Chairman Fougere said they would have to maintain the road and not stop 40 
at the T, he agrees. Bob said he could care what they do after the T. Chairman Fougere said he isn’t disagreeing 41 
with him. Administrator Bender said that his discussion with Kevin Brown was that he was starting on the ser-42 
vice road, working back to the gate and continuing onto Perry Road. He wasn’t here last week.  He will contact 43 
Kevin Brown tomorrow and find out when he is going to get to Perry Road. He will put gravel on that road.  44 
 45 
4.  DECISIONS.   46 
 a) CONSENT CALENDAR.  Chairman Fougere asked if there were any items to be removed from the 47 

Consent Calendar for discussion.  There were no items removed for discussion.  Selectman Daniels 48 
moved to approve the Consent Calendar as presented.  Selectman Putnam seconded.  All were in favor.  49 
Motion passed 5/0.   50 

1) Request Approval to re-appoint Jerry Guthrie, Diane Varney-Parker and George Hoyt as 51 
Full Members to the Recycling/Solid Waste Committee 52 
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2) Request for Approval to re-appoint Erna Johnson and Charles Worcester to the Heritage 1 
Commission 2 

3) Request for Approval of Donation to the Heritage Commission “Save the Swing Bridge” 3 
fund: Richard and Shirley Chacos - $100.00. 4 

4) Request for Acceptance of Mutual Aid Agreement between Amherst and Milford for Build-5 
ing Inspector. 6 

5) Request for Approval to use Town Owned Municipal Parking Lot for a (IPMBA) Interna-7 
tional Police Mountain Bike Association Class. 8 

 b) OTHER DECISIONS.  9 
   1). N/A        10 
5. TOWN STATUS REPORT – N/A  11 
6. DISCUSSIONS  12 

1) Perry Road Bridge Update – Chairman Fougere said that an issue was brought up at the last meeting by 13 
Suzanne Fournier relative to the study that was done to inspect the bridge.  We responded to her in writing.  14 
The engineering study was paid for with private money, not town money. The engineer that was used is one 15 
that the town has used many times. If anyone is interested, it’s in the files.  16 
 17 

7. SELECTMEN’S REPORTS/DISCUSSIONS. 18 
 a) FROM PROJECTS, SPECIAL BOARDS, COMMISSIONS & COMMITTEES.   19 

Chairman Fougere went to the open house for the new temporary DMV today. The temporary location is in 20 
the old Police Station on Elm Street. They did an excellent job; the building had been empty for 10 years. 21 
There was a ribbon cutting ceremony and Councilor Wheeler was there. The old DMV already closed and 22 
they are opening the new one on March 14th. The existing DMV site will be torn down and replaced with a 23 
new DMV and court house.  We are very fortunate to keep the DMV in town so residents don’t have to 24 
travel to Nashua or elsewhere.  25 
 26 
The owner of the building has some interesting plans moving forward to try to get some incubator space in 27 
the rest of the building.  There is a business from Vermont that is moving down and do holograms, they had 28 
some on display at the open house. It’s nice to get the building back up on the tax rolls and being used.  29 

 30 
Selectman Daniels said he had a questions about the use of the Municipal Parking Lot for the bike class on 31 
the consent calendar,  He would like to know if people are going to be able to walk through that area or will 32 
they need to find another route. Chief Viola said that he didn’t think they could walk through, he will check 33 
with Captain Pelletier.  There were no issues last year.   34 
 35 

 b) OTHER ITEMS (that are not on the agenda).    36 
 37 
8. APPROVAL OF FINAL MINUTES. Selectman Putnam moved to approve the minutes of February 26,  38 
 2018. Selectman Daniels seconded.  All were in favor.  Motion passed 5/0.   39 
 40 
9. INFORMATION ITEMS REQUIRING NO DECISIONS. 41 
 42 
10.  NOTICES.  Notices were read by Chairman Fougere.  43 
 44 
11. NON-PUBLIC SESSION.  Chairman Daniels moved to enter into non-public meeting for Approval of 45 
Non-Public Minutes (RSA 91-A:3, II(a)) – Personnel January 29, 2018, February 12, 2018 and February 21, 46 
2018. Selectman Federico seconded. All were in favor.  The motion passed 5/0.  Minutes were approved by roll 47 
call vote: Chairman Fougere – yes, Vice Chairman Federico – yes, Selectman Dudziak – yes, Selectman Daniels 48 
– yes, and Selectman Putnam – yes.  49 
 50 
12. ADJOURNMENT: Selectman Putnam moved to adjourn at 6:20 p.m.  Selectman Federico seconded.  All 51 
were in favor.  Motion passed 5/0. 52 
 53 
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 1 
 2 
 3 
    4 
No longer selectmen at the time 5 
The minutes were approved.  6 
___________________________   _____________________________ 7 
Mark Fougere, Chairman    Kevin Federico, Vice Chairman 8 
 9 
____________________________   _____________________________ 10 
Gary Daniels, Member     Laura Dudziak, Member  11 
   12 
____________________________ 13 
Mike Putnam, Member 14 
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